New Town and Broughton Community Council

Draft minutes of the meeting held at Broughton St Mary's

on Monday 3rd May 2010

 Present:  Community Councillors – Ian Mowat, chair;  Jonathan Finn, vice-chair;  Bill Dunlop, treasurer; Judy Conn; Gaby Holden; Patrick Hutton; John Knight; Robert Langeau; Alan Welsh

Present: Ex officio members – Cllr Maggie Chapman

Present: Members of the public -   Alan McIntosh, John Ross Maclean

Apologies:  Anne Casson. Audrey Cavaye, Jo Nove, Iain McGill, Di Willis and Cllrs David Beckett, Angela Blacklock,  Deidre Brock, Charles Dundas, Louise Lang and Joanna Mowat. 

1.    Presentation by Judith Dunn of the Scottish Landlords Association:  the Association exists to raise the standards and image of the rented sector and represents landlords who subscribe to a code of practice.  Ms Dunn spelled out the legal responsibilities of landlords, the role of agents and the conditions attached to an HMO licence.  She emphasised that 98% of landlords  have registered as they are obliged to do with the local authority and are therefore identifiable, accountable and, in the main, responsible figures.  As a guide to resources available to neighbours experiencing problems with private lets she circulated a helpful list of contacts.  Any unregistered landlord should be reported to the relevant unit within the CEC, as noted in this list.  

2.    Apologies for absence: listed above

3.    Minutes of the last meeting on 12th April 2010:  These were unanimously accepted as a true record.

4.    Police report:    No police officer present.

5.    Environment:  Judy Conn

        a)  Containerisation - the audit of streets had now been completed and John Knight reported from the City Centre Neighbourhood Partnership that Mike Penny, Manager City Centre Team, had admitted that despite the promise in the Containerisation Strategy of a review of all possible waste management options  in the EWHS the only one he regarded as feasible in the New Town would be underground storage, making use of cellar space.  The expense of this option would clearly preclude it and therefore the CEC looked likely to press for universal containerisation.  The Community Council regretted the lack of consultation to date but noted that the next City Centre Neighbourhood Partnership meeting would address waste management on 17th June.  

      b)  Draft Planning Guidance on Landscape and Development – the NTBCC response had urged 

1.  the need for monitoring and enforcement with regard to the proposed protocols on management and maintenance of landscaping and of tree planting   2. the need for  lines of desire to be considered in the layout of grounds  3. the desirability of a level of homogeneity and harmony of building and paving materials within defined areas of the city   4.  the need for subjection to planning control of proposed hard surfacing of gardens, with a presumption in favour of permeable surfaces   5.  the desirability of finding a way to convince a sceptical public that assessment by builders of the health of existing trees on a development site was truly independent and   6. the desirability of developers' making a priority of sourcing building materials as locally and sustainably as possible.

c) Draft  Open Space Strategy -  this strategy aimed to define a reasonable standard of  access to public open space for residents throughout the city, taking into account the obvious normally immutable restrictions imposed by the existing built environment, which would render some areas of housing sub-standard in this respect.  The basic standards appeared  acceptable to the NTBCC -  400m from an area of public open space of 0.5 ha and 800m from one of 2ha.   It was noted that the western section of the 2nd New Town did not meet these standards.  It was also noted that some of the open spaces marked as “public” on the maps in the Draft Strategy were in fact private New Town gardens.  The one aspiration contained in the Strategy relevant to the NTBCC was that of increasing public access to Charlotte Square garden.  It appeared that the proprietors had rejected  this suggestion by the CEC and it was agreed that such access as already existed was adequate and that, should public access ever be increased, the setting of the garden would render inappropriate any attempt to imitate the elaborate alterations carried out in St Andrew Square garden.  Response by 21st May.

      d)   Calton Hill Management Plan – a summary of the consultation held on 18th February had been received and would be emailed to all NTB Community Councillors.

       e)   KGV Park – Quality Assessment.  The CEC carries out an annual review of all the city's parks and green spaces,  scoring them according to European Green Flag standards.  In 2009 the KGV Park had been rated “fair”.  In 2009 it had been rated “very good” - an achievement which the Friends of the Park had to admit they found somewhat baffling as they could see little evidence for for such an upgrading. 

       f)  City Centre community clean up – Alan Dean of the CC Neighbourhood Partnership had noted the NTBCC's suggestion of a clean up focused on Broughton Street Lane but as the high prevalence of graffiti meant that mainly technical CEC staff would be involved he had asked for further suggestions.  However, the meeting could identify no obvious alternative site, where litter tended to accumulate steadily. 

       g)  Parks Events Strategy – Cllr Louise Lang had  agreed to check on the progress of this strategy but had still to come back to the CC.

        h)  Calton Hill walkabout – set for Wednesday 5th May at 6 pm.  Dorothy Marsh, Senior Conservation Officer CEC,  to lead it.

6.    Planning:  John Knight

       a)   34-38 York Place - 15 EWHS applications and 1 non-EWHS had been examined.  None had required comment though 34-38 York Place had given cause for concern.  Three fine town houses were destined to be knocked into one for hotel use though from the plans this would appear to be more the hostel end of the business  (no bar etc).  The only external alterations were windows being slapped for additional bedrooms in the much later rear extension which would not be visible from the lane. No changes to the facades were shown on the plans and as this was a reversion from offices to residential it had not seemed appropriate to comment.  However, JK had been approached by Martin McLaughlin of the “Evening News” who was concerned about the application.  JK had told him that the CC could comment only on “material” issues in planning terms and according to the drawings none had existed.  However, JK had been disturbed to see the front page of the “Herald and Post” of 29th April, which was devoted to a story by Martin McLaughlin in which allegations about the applicant had been erroneously attributed to JK.

       b)   40 Heriot Row – (replacement of original fireplaces)  The applicant's appeal against the CEC refusal of consent was being heard on 4th May.  JK to attend.

        c)  130 McDonald Road – comments as per the last CC meeting had been submitted.

        d)   Planning Guidance on Advertisements, Sponsorship and City Dressing – a response had been submitted

         e)   34B Haddington Place -  This development had caused the NTBCC concern since although the NTBCC had been consulted by the developers at pre-application stage, significant changes had been made subsequently to the facade without any attempt to seek the NTBCC's views.  Cllr Dundas had raised this issue on behalf of the NTBCC with the Head of Planning and had been told in writing that the NTBCC was not regarded by Planning as a statutory consultee in this instance.  Since the developers had sought a pre-application meeting with the NTBCC it appeared that they had certainly considered the NTBCC to be a statutory consultee.  It was noted that CEC Planning had already notified the NTBCC that “from 3 August 2009 [it] would automatically treat [the NTBCC] as a consultee on national and major developments.”   It was agreed that there was confusion as to what constituted a major development if a hotel of office block were concerned and that this would require clarification.  However, the community council considered that  more disturbing was the indication from the actions of CEC Planning, and the response to Cllr Dundas by the Head of Planning, of a lack of good will towards the CC.  While there might not have been a statutory requirement for Planning to come back to the NTBCC for comments on changes to the application, equally there had been nothing to stop them and failure to do so showed a  cavalier attitude which ran counter to the spirit of the new planning act, which had introduced obligatory pre-application consultations for major and national developments by way of compensation for lack of introduction of third party right of appeal.   

         f)   Consultation on Developer Contributions to the Public Realm:  It was agreed that the imposition of these was fair in principle but that the level at which they were set was crucial, in that it should not deter development and should take into account the state of the national economy.  The CC could see no reason why these contributions should be confined to the city centre. The funds generated should be allocated to specific schemes for public realm improvement local to the development in question and not be put in a common pot.

         g)  New St Andrew's House – Alan Welsh expressed concern regarding the health and safety aspects of dealing with asbestos during the forthcoming demolition of the building

         h)  Primark – AW pointed out that internal work had started on the site.

7.   Transport:  Patrick Hutton

       a)   The NTBCC response to the recent TRO had been acknowledged.

       b)    The traffic poles had been removed from the Regent, Royal and Carlton Terraces and had been replaced by signs mounted on the railing mounted lampposts, eliminating clutter and attracting general approval.  

8.    Licensing:  Nothing to report

9.      Treasurer's report:  Bill Dunlop

Interim accounts had been presented at the AGM which had immediately preceded the current meeting.  The fully audited accounts were likely to be ready in time for the next CC meeting on 7th June, which could be preceded by a brief EGM to allow their approval.  At the end of the financial year around £200 remained in the bank  and it was hoped that once again a CEC grant of about £800 to cover CC running expenses would become available in June/July.  In the meantime it was agreed that no more than £200 should be spent by the CC before payment of the next grant was assured.  Some concern was expressed that spending on the website should not be allowed to spiral out of control.  BD was clear that he was confident this was unlikely to happen. 

10.     Activities of local street and amenity associations:

A successful clean up of the King George V Park on Sunday 25th April was noted.

11.    Any other business:  None

12.    Details of next meeting:  7.30 pm in the library Drummond Community High School. To be preceded by a brief EGM to allow approval of the Annual Accounts.  Mike Penny, Manager City Centre Neighbourhood Team, will speak.

